Public Health Care WE'VE GOT THIS!







Report June 2019 For forty years, the Canadian Health Coalition has been working to protect and improve public health care in Canada. We are a coalition of health care workers, seniors, unions, community organizations, faith-based organizations and academics, as well as affiliated coalitions in the provinces and one territory.

Contact for follow up:

Melanie Benard National Director, Policy and Advocacy Canadian Health Coalition 251, Bank Street, suite 212 Ottawa, Ontario K₂P₁X₃ 613-688-4973 policy@healthcoalition.ca







A Campaign to Save Public Health Care in Canada

We often hear about the fact that our publicly funded, publicly delivered health care system is the jewel in the crown of Canada's admired social services. No one is left out for lack of money or due to poor health status. We take care of the sick regardless of their income and everyone is covered. Our health care system reflects Canadian values and we cherish its existence.

But we also hear regularly that our health care system isn't sustainable and that it is draining public budgets. Canada is lagging behind other OECD nations for wait times and health outcomes. The negative news about our health care system inevitably leads to a debate about "public versus private". The push to privatize keeps on rearing its ugly head.

It was a central question in the Romanow Commission on the Future of Health Care in Canada (2002). It was prevalent in the study by the Standing Senate Committee on Social Affairs, Science and Technology on the State of the Health Care System in Canada (Kirby Committee) (2002). It has been the subject of a Supreme Court of Canada decision (2005) and is currently being debated in the BC Supreme Court. It is a constant subject of editorial comment in our national newspapers and a favourite topic of the right-wing, corporately funded Fraser Institute.

"Instead of learning from path-breaking jurisdictions on this front and enacting real reforms, we as Canadians insist on revisiting sterile debates about public vs. private because we can't seem to put to bed the zombie that nirvana exists out there if we only embraced more private financing or private delivery. We never seem to get around to needed health care reform."

The argument in favour of private, for-profit health care rests on two main claims: first, that the funding required for our public health care system is unsustainable, and second, that the public system is cumbersome and more costly due to the lack of competition. According to privateers, long wait times and lack of choice for patients are the inevitable result. For-profit care is put forward as the solution that would inject another source of funding and ease pressure on the public system. The problem with these arguments is that they simply aren't true.

It has been demonstrated time and time again that private, for-profit health care won't deliver healthier outcomes, reduced wait times or affordability. In fact, it costs more. Just look to the U.S. In 2017, U.S. health care spending accounted for 17.2% of GDP and the per capita health care cost was \$12,865. In Canada that same year, health care spending was 10.4% of GDP, representing \$6,032 per person. Private health care drains resources and creates longer wait times in the public system. It takes a toll on overall population health and exacerbates economic inequality. These are the real impacts of private health care drawn from evidence around the world.

This evidence is being brought forward yet again by the defendants of public health care in the Cambie case in BC, where Brian Day is seeking to operate private clinics with public subsidies.

If successful, Day's *Charter* challenge would have far-reaching impacts on public health care for all Canadians. In seeking the freedom to double-bill and bring in private health insurance, Day is targeting provincial legislation that upholds the *Canada Health Act*'s guarantees of accessibility and universality.

While this is going on in BC, historic provincial spending restraint has led to more stress on the public system across the country. Austerity in provincial budgets has led to longer wait times as well as creeping health care privatization. For-profit surgical and diagnostic clinics have been popping up in BC as well as Ontario, Saskatchewan, Alberta, Quebec and Nova Scotia. And in a stated effort to improve the system and cut costs, sweeping hospital reforms in Alberta, Quebec, Nova Scotia, Manitoba and now Ontario have created chaos and

understaffing in hospitals. All of this threatens the accessibility of health care. Even more importantly, it threatens the future of public health care as more and more stories delineate its shortcomings and need for improvement.

But the "public vs. private" debate takes the discussion entirely in the wrong direction because we have collectively been asking the wrong questions. Is there anything *really* wrong with our health care system and if so, what would it *really* take to fix it?

For all Canadians to have access to high-quality health care, we need increased federal leadership. We need to fund the system fairly, ensure that it stays public and modernize and expand it. As we approach the federal election, the Canadian Health Coalition is calling on all Canadians to speak up and demand a real commitment from government to protect our cherished health care system.

Together – We've Got This.

1) Fund it Fairly

In the midst of the challenges to public health care, we are reminded of the inadequate response of the federal government when it came time to renegotiate with the provinces at the end of the 2004 Health Accord.

At the outset of public health care in Canada, the federal government used its spending power to ensure provincial governments implemented public health insurance by providing 50% of the necessary funding. That made the federal government and the provinces partners in Canada's public health care system. By the time the Romanow Commission was created in 2001, federal funding had eroded to 11%. The Romanow Commission was tasked with looking into the pressing issues in our public health care system and making recommendations to meet changing needs. As Romanow reported, public health care is "as sustainable as we want it to be"4. He recommended increased funding with an expanded federal role. The 2004 Health Accord was a partial response to the Romanow Commission recommendations. It provided for federal funding increases of 6% per annum over 10 years. The Accord brought federal funding up to 23% by 2016.5

Rather than negotiate a renewed *Health Accord*, in 2017 the federal government pressured each of the provinces to sign bilateral agreements. Funding is now based on a percentage of nominal GDP growth, with a guaranteed minimum increase of 3% annually.

Health care costs increase over time due to a combination of factors, including inflation, population increases and demographic changes. In 2018, the Parliamentary Budget Officer (PBO) studied the growing gap between the current funding arrangement and forecasted health care costs. The PBO's analysis demonstrated that federal support will not keep pace with provincial and territorial cost pressures. This will further deteriorate the federal share of health care funding over time.⁶

The Provinces are Starving our Hospitals

On the face of it, this seems to be an odd claim. Health care takes up the largest percentage of expenditures in each province, from 28.5% in New Brunswick to 46.4% in Quebec.⁷

According to the Canadian Institute for Health Information (CIHI), hospitals accounted for the single largest public health care expenditure in 2018, growing 3% over the previous year to represent 28.5% of total public health care spending. It's no wonder that when spending is constrained, hospitals are targeted. Over the last two years, even when health care budgets have grown, the increases to hospitals and acute care services have barely met inflationary increases in most provinces. And some provinces are now consumed with yet another round of hospital restructuring in an effort to reduce costs.

Cross Country Snapshot

Newfoundland

In the context of much criticism of the province's fiscal situation and an upcoming provincial election, the 2019-2020 budget for health care operations, including acute care hospital services, was set at close to \$100 million less than the previous year's spending. According to the Ministry of Finance's Budget Estimates, \$2.330 billion was spent in 2018-2019, compared to the \$2.238 billion forecast in 2019-2020.9 At the same time, the province is aggressively moving to revitalize hospital and long-term care infrastructure with P3 development. This has public health care defenders concerned that hospital operations will be handed over to the private sector. 10

Prince Edward Island

A late spring election prevented the government in PEI from tabling a 2019 budget. The budget is expected in June. Budget documents from 2018 reveal that hospital and acute care services received an additional \$4.8 million in funding, which only amounts to a 1.2% increase. That was in the context of a \$75 million budget surplus in 2017-2018. Another surplus is expected as the province closes its books on the current fiscal year, but residents are complaining about a lack of access to primary care and crowded hospitals. It is also worth noting that PEI scores the worst among Canadian provinces on meeting national wait time targets for hip and knee replacement surgery.

Nova Scotia

Health care spending and delivery in Nova Scotia has undergone significant changes over the past several years. In 2014, the government undertook a massive restructuring to collapse nine regional health authorities into one in an effort to reduce administrative costs. Since then, Nova Scotians have experienced problems accessing primary care, as well as disruptions and chaos in the hospital system. ¹⁵ An additional \$191 million in health care spending was announced in the 2019-2020 budget; this is mostly going to a P3 hospital project and administrative cost increases. ¹⁶ The budget for health authorities, which fund hospital operations, was increased by only \$60 million or 3%. ¹⁷ With the province's population growth at 2.2% in 2018 and inflation currently tracking at 2%, this additional funding represents a cut in real dollars.

New Brunswick

In its 2019 budget, the government of New Brunswick added investments in training and recruitment of nurses as well as primary care. ¹⁸ However, the budget for regional health authorities, which includes hospitals, was increased by just 2.4% in 2019-2020. ¹⁹ With 20.8% of its population over the age of 65, New Brunswick has the greatest pressure on its health care system among Canadian provinces due to its aging population. Factoring in aging and inflation, the budget increases do not meet the requirement for status quo funding even though the government was able to present a balanced budget. Along with the budget announcement, the New Brunswick government signalled its intention to seek special demographic funding from the federal government. ²⁰

Quebec

The 2019-2020 budget in Quebec allocated over \$3 billion in additional health funding, which represents a 5.4% increase. In fact, this year funding to front-line services, including hospitals, increased by over 6.6%. This is much more substantial than most other provinces. However, it should be noted that the current government was elected on a promise to increase health care spending after massive cuts were undertaken by the previous

government. Between 2014 and 2016, over \$1 billion was cut from health care, resulting in severe staffing shortages and long wait times.²² In addition to increased health spending, strong economic growth allowed the province to deliver a large surplus, estimated by some to come in at \$5 billion.²³ The surplus is a source of resentment by some public health care advocates; they argue that staffing shortages are a result of years of austerity and restructuring and that the health care system therefore needs more funding.²⁴

Ontario

Hospitals in Ontario have suffered under repeated rounds of cuts. Major cuts in the late 1990s were accompanied by a massive program of hospital restructuring that resulted in more than \$3.9 billion in funding being diverted away from care. Funding levels didn't meet inflation between 2006 and 2016, which meant real-dollar cuts to hospital budgets. After just under two years of respite, Ontario hospitals again are under threat as cuts to programs, services and staff are being announced across the province. In the 2019-2020 budget, the provincial government set funding at less than the rate of inflation and population growth. ²⁵ To protect service levels and stop cuts, hospital funding would need to increase by 5.3% per year for the next four years. ²⁶

The impact of Ontario's decades of hospital cuts are stark. Ontario has by far the fewest hospital beds left of any province in Canada. ²⁷ The rates of hospital overcrowding in Ontario are unheard of among developed nations. News stories abound of patients waiting on stretchers in hallways and even bathrooms for days or weeks for a proper hospital bed. Ontario has the fewest nurses per patient in Canada, and the gap is growing each year as underfunding results in downsizing of health care staff.

Manitoba

Amidst growing concern over staffing shortages and increasing wait times for surgeries, diagnostics and emergency room care in Winnipeg,²⁸ the Government of Manitoba effectively cut health care spending for a third consecutive year in its 2019 budget. Despite a budget speech claiming that investments in health care are at historic levels, the new funding amounts to a 0.5% increase. Overall health care spending increased by \$47.8 million on a \$6.5 billion total health budget.²⁹ A 0.5% increase in funding amounts to a 2% decrease in real dollars.³⁰ Manitoba has embarked on a massive restructuring of its health care system, including core hospital services in Winnipeg, which serve close to 60% of the province's population. Two years into the reform, the hospital system in Winnipeg is under a great deal of stress with increasing wait times, service gaps and a critical shortage of staff.

Saskatchewan

The Government of Saskatchewan has increased its funding for the provincial health authority that funds hospitals and community care from \$3.65 billion to \$3.77 billion.³¹ This represents a 3% increase, but it includes \$30 million for mental health services, which reduces the amount for hospitals to approximately a 2.4% increase.³² While this increase meets inflationary pressures, it shows restraint by not taking into account the pressures on health care facilities as a result of population aging and growth. In 2017, the Government of Saskatchewan restructured health care delivery by merging nine regional health authorities into one, aimed at reducing hospital budgets. It has also introduced private, for-profit surgical and diagnostic clinics over the past several years.³³

Alberta

With the recent change in government, a budget for fiscal year 2019-2020 is not expected in Alberta until the fall. Over the past four years, health budgets in Alberta have been increased by approximately 3% per year. According to the government, this increase was based on a formula that took inflation and population growth into account. However, the new government campaigned on a plan to reduce the deficit and freeze health care funding.³⁴

British Columbia

In 2019-2020, the Government of British Columbia invested an additional \$1.1 billion in health care, representing a 5.5% increase. Regional services, which pay for hospitals as well as mental health and community based services, were increased by 8%.³⁵ In 2018, the increase to the same budget line amounted to 3%,³⁶ and in 2017 it amounted to 4.3%.³⁷ Included in these numbers is targeted funding aimed at reducing surgical wait times: \$75 million was allocated for 2018-2019 and \$100 million for 2019-2020. These increases come on the heels of health care funding austerity that put wait times for surgical procedures among the highest in Canada and that generated a proliferation of private clinics to which previous governments turned a blind eye.

The Territories

The combined population of Canada's three territories is 121,396. This accounts for 0.3% of Canada's population spread of 40% of the country's land mass. Yukon, Nunavut and the Northwest Territories face a much different challenge in health care delivery than most Canadian provinces. They have the highest per capita health care costs³⁸ and the poorest performance in health outcomes.³⁹ In 2017, the federal government added \$108 million over four years for a Territories Health Investment Fund.⁴⁰ Interestingly, there is no threat of a private surgical tier developing in any of the Territories because it simply would not be profitable.

Austerity programs over the past decade in most provinces have meant caps on surgeries, limits to operating room time and critical staffing shortages in hospitals across the country. When provincial budgets increase health funding, there is often still restraint levied in hospital funding. This has had an enormous impact on surgical wait times and emergency room overcrowding. The evidence from across Canada is clear: There is a capacity issue in our hospitals, and they have not been funded adequately over the past number of years.

It is important to keep spending on health care in perspective. While we often hear about the unsustainability of health care costs, at 10.4% of GDP, health care spending in Canada is lower than in many European countries and just slightly above the OECD average. It is also much lower than in the U.S.⁴¹

2) Keep it Public

Within the constant calls for health care reform, there are repeated calls to reform the use of hospitals. Increasing use of day surgery, moving the chronically ill and seniors into community-based care, and investment in primary care are all discussed as ways to ease pressure on hospitals. These strategies don't nearly go far enough to ensure our hospitals can meet the demand placed on them by both population changes and innovations in medical procedures. For example, the wait times for hip and knee replacement surgery are growing, not because these procedures used to be performed in a timelier way, but because they represent an innovation for an aging population. The demand for these procedures is a relatively new phenomenon.

Addressing Wait Times

Wait times are often used as an excuse to introduce private health care. The Fraser Institute presents annual reports on wait times that have been shown to use dubious scientific methodology and make exaggerated claims. ⁴² Yet the annual wait time report continues to get news coverage in our national media chains, which in turn encourages more commentary on the perceived benefits of privatization.

But the introduction of for-profit care creates lots of problems. At the Cambie trial in British Columbia, Professor Marie-Claude Prémont, a health care policy expert, brought instructive evidence from Quebec, where a Supreme Court decision from 2005 required the province to lift its ban on private insurance.

According to Prémont, the subsequent changes have allowed patients to jump the queue by hopping between public and private care. Private clinics are being subsidized by the public system while also charging patients extra fees. As these changes take hold, the number of doctors leaving the public system for private clinics is rising dramatically, draining resources from the public system. This has led to a health care system skewed by market forces. People with resources have an advantage, and because of financial incentives, services are provided more readily where the profits are best. This all flies in the face of the *Canada Health Act*'s guarantees of universality and accessibility.

In addition to Prémont's evidence, the defence in the Cambie case will bring forward experts from the U.S. to demonstrate the high cost of private insurance for both individuals and public finances. Higher administrative costs result from the fact that hospitals have to deal with many different insurance companies and insurance plans. Plus, the sheer necessity of earning a profit drives costs in private health care institutions. It also compromises patient safety in facilities that are driven to decrease staffing costs. The evidence is clear, but it is rarely discussed in the public domain.

Health care advocates have often been hesitant to get into the wait times debate. It's true that we are not doing well with wait times for some elective surgeries. In every province, Canadians decry the wait times to see primary care physicians and specialists. Our media is rife with stories detailing overcrowded hospitals with emergency rooms turning patients away. Wait times for hip and knee replacements and cataract surgery still remain high compared to other OECD nations.⁴³

Given the current state of funding and the threats of privatization, it's time to address the elephant in the room and find solutions. The most equitable, efficient and economic solutions to wait times and overcrowded hospitals are found within the public system.

BC is currently making a great deal of headway on improving wait times through a combination of additional funding for procedures with the longest wait times, centralized case management and centralized wait lists.

"B.C. is one of the few provinces that hasn't lost ground in terms of having their patients meet recommended benchmarks," said Frood [CIHI spokesperson]. "They've actually shown a steady increase in patients meeting that criteria."44

Innovations from around the world can provide guidance on how to effectively reduce wait times within the public system. For example, in Scotland, which also has a single-payer, public health care system, the government implemented an 18-week wait time standard from referral to treatment. It used a strategy that included system reform to allow for centralized case management, improved diagnostic and referral pathways, operating room efficiencies and normalizing day surgery, improved planning for hospital capacity including human resource issues, accurate tracking and reporting, and performance management. 45

Some of these innovations are already being implemented in various Canadian provinces. However, it can't be left up to individual provinces to take the initiative to implement these strategies. It's the national scope of Canada's

health care system that makes it so great. We overcome provincial and regional diversity to deliver a program that has broad implications for all Canadians.

Canada's public health care system costs less and provides better care than a for-profit system. It provides care to those who need it regardless of their income and resources. Certainly that isn't something Canadians want to lose.

3) Expand it

When Tommy Douglas first brought public health care to the province of Saskatchewan, he intended to expand it to cover medication, vision and dental care as well. Public coverage for prescription medication was also recommended by the seminal Hall Commission, which led to the introduction of public insurance for hospital and physician services nationwide. ⁴⁶ Today, Canada is the only country in the world with a public health care system that doesn't cover prescription medication. Among OECD countries, Canada pays some of the highest prices for medication. ⁴⁷

Currently, one in four Canadian households can't afford the medications they need. As a result, over 640 people die prematurely every year.⁴⁸ A million Canadians are having to choose between putting food on the table and buying their medication. In a country as rich as Canada, this is unacceptable.

Our patchwork system of public and private drug plans is inadequate and inequitable. It is leaving countless Canadians falling through the cracks. While two-thirds of Canadians are covered by an employer-sponsored drug plan, the coverage provided by these plans varies widely. ⁴⁹ Expensive co-payments and deductibles can prevent people from filling their prescriptions. Those who are unemployed, self-employed, or employed part-time often lack any drug coverage.

Pharmacare is the missing piece of Canada's public health care system. Many studies have pointed to the enormous cost savings that would result from pharmacare: savings from bulk purchasing of medication, savings to employers and individuals who currently pay private insurance premiums, and savings to the health care system that is currently burdened with patients who have gotten sicker because they can't afford their medication. A 2018 study by the PBO estimated the savings to the federal Government alone would be approximately \$4.2 billion, 50 An earlier study by the Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives and Canadian Doctors for Medicare estimated the savings to both the public and private sectors would be up to \$30 billion. 51

In Budget 2018, the Government of Canada created the Advisory Council on the Implementation of National Pharmacare. After a year of consulting with Canadians, in June 2019 the Council recommended that Canada adopt a fully public, universal pharmacare program. ⁵² The Government should implement this recommendation as soon as possible so that prescription medication is covered just like doctors and hospitals.

To keep pace with changing health needs and innovations, Canada's public health care system must be modernized. It must be expanded to cover all medically necessary care. In addition to prescription medication, this includes long-term care and home care for seniors as well as mental health services and dental care. This would improve the health of Canadians and take some of the pressure off hospitals. By covering these services, our health care system would truly be comprehensive and accessible.

Together, We've Got This!

As Canadians, we value our public health care system, a system in which access to care is based on need and not the ability to pay. But that system is currently under threat from chronic underfunding and increased privatization. The Canadian Health Coalition is therefore calling on its allies to stand up for public health care. Although our system has its challenges, we shouldn't be turning to the private sector for solutions. Instead, we should be looking to improve the public system by funding it fairly and expanding it to include things like pharmacare.

Public health care gives us peace of mind. When we get sick, we know we're covered. Let's work together to protect our public system. Together, we've got this!

¹ Colleen Flood, "Time for Canada to Improve Our Health Care Performance," Huffington Post, 05/27/ 2011, www.huffingtonpost.ca/colleen-m-flood/health-canada_b_867652.html.

² Canadian Institute for Health Information, "National Health Expenditure Trends 1975 to 2018," www.cihi.ca/en/health-spenditure-trends.

³ Sonya Norris, "Federal Funding for Health Care," Library of Parliament, 07/18/2018, https://lop.parl.ca/sites/PublicWebsite/default/en_CA/ResearchPublications/201845E.

⁴ Roy Romanow, Commission on the Future of Health Care in Canada, "Building on Values: The Future of Health Care in Canada – Final Report," November 2002, p. xxii, http://publications.gc.ca/collections/Collection/CP32-85-2002E.pdf.

⁵ Hugh MacKenzie, "The Canada Health Transfer Disconnect: An Aging Population, Rising Health Care Costs and a Shrinking Federal Role in Funding Canadian Federation of Nurses Unions, July 2015, pp. 1-4, https://nursesunions.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/CFNU-Finance-Book-2015-final.pdf.

⁶ Government of Canada, "Federal Financial Support to Provinces and Territories: A Long Term Analysis," Parliamentary Budget Officer, March 2018, p. 12, www.pbo-dpb.gc.ca/web/default/files/Documents/Reports/2018/Fed%20Transfers/Fed_Transfers_Prov_Territories_EN.pdf.

⁷ Share of health spending was calculated using the spending "Estimates" for each province as presented by their respective Departments of Finance.

⁸ Canadian Institute for Health Information, "National Health Expenditure Trends, 1975 – 2018", <u>www.cihi.ca/en/health-spending/2018/national-health-expenditure-trends</u>.

⁹ Government of Newfoundland and Labrador, Ministry of Finance, "Estimates of the Program Expenditure and Revenue of the Consolidated Revenue Fund, 2019-20," p. 197, www.gov.nl.ca/budget/2019/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2019/04/estimates.pdf.

¹⁰ Canadian Union of Public Employees, Newfoundland and Labrador, "Budget Passes on Responsibilities and Debt to Future Generations in Newfoundland and Labrador, Press Release, April 16, 2019, https://cupe.ca/budget-passes-responsibilities-and-debt-future-generations-newfoundland-and-labrador.

¹¹ Government of Prince Edward Island, "Estimates 2018-2019," Department of Finance, p. 92, www.princeedwardisland.ca/sites/default/files/publications/2018 budget estimates consolidation.pdf.

¹² CBC, "Higher than budgeted tax revenue leads to \$75M surplus for PEI," CBC News, October 31, 2018, www.cbc.ca/news/canada/prince-edward-island/pei-maclauchlan-budget-surplus-1.4886353.

- ¹³ Katherine Hunt, "Doctor shortage a major concern for rural PEI residents as election draws near," The Guardian, April 9, 2019, https://www.theguardian.pe.ca/news/pei-election/doctor-shortage-a-major-concern-for-rural-pei-residents-as-election-draws-near-299538/.
- ¹⁴ Canadian Institute for Health Information, "Wait Times for Priority Procedures in Canada, 2018, Wait times Tool," http://waittimes.cihi.ca/?_ga=2.218633757.525676388.1559709135-320350217.1522683936.
- ¹⁵ Nina Corfu, "Scathing review of Nova Scotia Health Authority, 2 Years After Merger," CBC News, May 15, 2017, www.cbc.ca/news/canada/nova-scotia/nova-scotia-health-authority-review-paper-ross-mcnamara-knox-sullivan-1.4115626.
- ¹⁶ Nova Scotia Health Coalition, "2019 Nova Scotia Budget Offers No New Funding for Programs or Front Line Services," Press Release, March 29, 2019, https://www.nshealthcoalition.ca/media-releases/2019/3/29/2019-nova-scotia-budget-offers-no-new-funding-for-programs-or-frontline-services.
- ¹⁷ Government of Nova Scotia, "Budget 2019-20, Estimates and Supplementary Detail, Finance and Treasury Board," March 2019, pp. 13.13 13.14, https://beta.novascotia.ca/sites/default/files/documents/7-1690/budget-2019-20-estimates-and-supplementary-detail.pdf.
- ¹⁸ Government of New Brunswick, "Balanced Budget puts forth urgent plan to reduce debt, protect essential services," Department of Finance and Treasury Board, News Release, March 19, 2019, www2.qnb.ca/content/qnb/en/departments/finance/news/news_release.2019.03.0178.html.
- ¹⁹ Government of New Brunswick, "Main Estimates," Department of Finance and Treasury Board, March 19, 2019 p. 69, www2.qnb.ca/content/dam/qnb/Departments/fin/pdf/Budget/2019-2020/MainEstimates2019-2020BudgetPrincipal.pdf.
- ²⁰ Op cit, Government of New Brunswick.
- ²¹ Government of Quebec, "Expenditure Budget 2019-2020, Volume 3: Estimates of the Departments and Bodies," March 2019, p. 165, www.tresor.gouv.gc.ca/fileadmin/PDF/budget_depenses/19-20/en/3-Estimates_Departments_Bodies.pdf.
- ²² Canadian Press, "Quebecers Open to More Private Health Services: Poll," Global News, September 5, 2018, https://globalnews.ca/news/4428251/quebec-private-health-services/.
- ²³ Canadian Press, "CAQ Budget Surplus as Large as \$5.5 billion: Think Tank Says," Montreal Gazette, May 14, 2019, https://montrealgazette.com/news/local-news/caq-qovernments-surplus-as-large-as-5-5-billion-quebec-think-tank-says.
- ²⁴ Andy Riga, "Quebec Budget: Increased health spending focuses on seniors," Montreal Gazette, March 21, 2019, https://montrealgazette.com/news/quebec/quebec-budget-increased-health-spending-focuses-on-seniors.
- ²⁵ Government of Ontario, "Budget 2019, Chapter 3: Ontario's Fiscal Plan and Outlook," http://budget.ontario.ca/2019/chapter-3.html#t3-10f2.
- ²⁶ Ontario Health Coalition, "Time to Rebuild Health Care Platform for the 2018 Ontario General Election," May 2, 2018, www.ontariohealthcoalition.ca/wp-content/uploads/election-platform.pdf.
- ²⁷ Ontario Health Coalition, "Hospital Overload: Backgrounder on Ontario's Hospital Bed Shortage," 2017, www.ontariohealthcoalition.ca/index.php/health-system-facts-trends/hospital-bed-cuts/.
- ²⁸ CBC, "Wait times 'unbelievable' at Winnipeg ERs as swamped hospitals open over-capacity beds," CBC News, February 20, 2019, www.cbc.ca/news/canada/manitoba/hospital-over-capacity-emergency-rooms-winnipeg-1.5026369.
- ²⁹ Government of Manitoba, "Getting the Job Done, Budget 2019, Estimates of Expenditure for the fiscal year ending March 31, 2020," Ministry of Finance, p. 65, www.gov.mb.ca/asset_library/en/budget2019/estimate-expenditures.pdf.
- ³⁰ Manitoba Health Coalition, "Manitoba Budget Disappoints," March 7, 2019, https://assets.nationbuilder.com/manitobahealthcoalition/pages/17/attachments/original/1552317686/PRESS_RELEASE_MB_BUDGET_.png?1552317686.
- ³¹ Government of Saskatchewan, "Estimates for the Fiscal Year Ending March 31, 2020," p.77, http://publications.saskatchewan.ca/api/v1/products/100135/formats/110483/download.
- ³² Government of Saskatchewan, "The Right Balance, Provincial Budget 2019-20, Investments in Health Care," www.saskatchewan.ca/government/budget-planning-and-reporting/saskatchewan-budget-2019-20#investments-in-health-care.

- ³³ Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, "Selling Saskatchewan: A Decade of Privatization from 2007 2017," February 2018, https://www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/Saskatchewan%20Office/2018/03/Selling%20Sask%20Timeline.pdf.
- ³⁴ David Ebner, "NDP cuts to the growth in health care spending are not enough for Jason Kenney," Globe and Mail, April 10, 2019, www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/alberta/article-ndps-cuts-to-the-growth-in-health-care-spending-are-not-enough-for/.
- ³⁵ Government of British Columbia, "Estimates for Fiscal Year Ending March 31, 2020," Ministry of Finance, pp. 118-121, www.bcbudget.gov.bc.ca/2019/pdf/2019_Estimates.pdf.
- ³⁶ Government of British Columbia, "Estimates for Fiscal Year Ending March 31, 2019," Ministry of Finance, pp. 120-123, www.bcbudget.gov.bc.ca/2018/estimates/2018 Estimates.pdf.
- ³⁷ Government of British Columbia, "Estimates for Fiscal Year Ending March 31, 2018," Ministry of Finance, pp. 115-119, www.bcbudget.gov.bc.ca/2017/estimates/2017_Estimates.pdf.
- ³⁸ Canadian Institute for Health Information, "National Health Expenditure Trends, 1975-2017," p. 21, www.cihi.ca/en/health-spenditure-trends.
- ³⁹ T Kue Young, Susan Chatwood and Gregory Marchildon, "Healthcare in Canada's North: Are we getting value for money?" Healthcare Policy, Aug 2016. 12(1): 59–70, www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5008132/pdf/policy-12-059.pdf.
- ⁴⁰ Government of Canada, "Federal Support to Provinces and Territories," Department of Finance, <u>www.fin.gc.ca/fedprov/mtp-eng.asp</u>.
- ⁴¹ Canadian Institute for Health Information, "National Health Expenditure Trends, 1975-2017," www.cihi.ca/en/health-spenditure-trends.
- 42 Kelly Crowe, "Frazer Institute's wait-time survey: Does it still count if most doctors ignored it?" CBC News, November 25, 2016, www.cbc.ca/news/health/fraser-institute-wait-time-survey-critique-1.3867927.
- ⁴³ David Urbach, "How to Shorten hospital wait times in Canada," The Star, May 22, 2018, https://www.thestar.com/opinion/contributors/2018/05/22/how-to-shorten-hospital-wait-times-in-canada.html.
- ⁴⁴ Cory Correia, "BC Patients wait longer for key medical procedures than other Canadians, report suggests," CBC News, March 28, 2019, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/bc-patients-waiting-longer-medical-procedures-gaining-ground-report-1.5074595.
- ⁴⁵ Andrew Longhurst, Marcy Cohen and Margaret McGregor, "Reducing Surgical Wait times: The Case for Public Innovation and Provincial leadership," Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, April 2016, pp. 27-29, https://www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/BC%20Office/2016/04/CCPA-BC-Reducing-Surgical-Wait-Times.pdf.
- ⁴⁶ Christine Sismondo, "The history of why Canada's health system falls short," McLeans.ca, May 2018, www.macleans.ca/opinion/the-history-of-why-canadas-healthcare-system-falls-short/.
- ⁴⁷ Ashifa Kassam, "The serious flaw in Canada's healthcare system: prescription drugs are not free," The Guardian, October 20, 2017, www.theguardian.com/world/2017/oct/20/canada-national-pharmacare-prescription-drugs.
- ⁴⁸ Ruth Lopert, Elizabeth Docteur and Steve Morgan, "Body Count: The human cost of financial barriers to prescription medication," Canadian Federation of Nurses Unions, May 2018, https://nursesunions.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/2018.04-Body-Count-Final-web.pdf.
- ⁴⁹ Canadian Labour Congress, "Pharmacare: A plan for everyone," <u>www.aplanforeveryone.ca</u>.
- ⁵⁰ Government of Canada, "Federal Cost of a National Pharmacare Program," Parliamentary Budget Office, September 28, 2017, p. 2, https://www.pbo-dpb.gc.ca/web/default/files/Documents/Reports/2017/Pharmacare/Pharmacare_EN_2017_11_07.pdf.
- ⁵¹ Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, "Cost Savings Resulting from a National Pharmacare Program," September 2017, p. 7, https://www.policyalternatives.ca/publications/reports/cost-savings-resulting-national-pharmacare-program.
- 52 Advisory Council on the Implementation of National Pharmacare, "A Prescription for Canada: Achieving Pharmacare for All, Final Report of the Advisory Council on the Implementation of National Pharmacare," June 12, 2019, https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/hc-sc/images/corporate/about-health-canada/public-engagement/external-advisory-bodies/implementation-national-pharmacare/final-report.pdf.